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Draft Daily Minutes
BELFAST  2014

MINUTES

OF  THE

PROCEEDINGS

OF  THE

General Assembly

OF  THE

Presbyterian Church in Ireland

Held at Belfast, June, 2014

FIRST  SESSION

Monday, 2nd June, 2014
7.00 pm
Within Church House 
The Right Rev Dr Rob L Craig, Moderator of the General Assembly, led in public worship and addressed those present before constituting the Assembly with prayer.  

The Clerk announced that the names of 616 ministers being ex officio members and 472 elders on whose behalf commissions had been received, had been entered on the Roll of the Assembly, together with 47 Assembly Elders, Conveners and nominees of the Business Board.  In addition 228 people in various categories, not members of the court, have been invited to sit and deliberate, 16 of whom are from other Churches.

The following Ministers and Ruling Elders were present at the Annual Meeting:-
The Moderator welcomed, on behalf of the Assembly, the Deputy Lord Lieutenant of Belfast, representatives of sister Churches, of educational and community organisations, and other special guests present.

The Moderator, having expressed thanks for the help he had received during the past year of office, asked the Assembly to proceed to the election and appointment of a successor to him in office for the ensuing year.

The Clerk submitted the nominations of Presbyteries for the Moderatorship as follows:-
The Rev Michael Alexander Barry
5 nominations
The Rev Sarah Elizabeth Hughes
5 nominations

The Rev David Ian James McNie
5 nominations

The Rev Robert Herron
3 nominations

The Rev Alistair Stewart Smyth
1 nomination

On a second round of voting
The Rev Michael Alexander Barry
7 nominations
The Rev Sarah Elizabeth Hughes
6 nominations

The Rev David Ian James McNie
6 nominations

On the motion of the Rev DIJ McNie, seconded by the Rev SE Hughes, the Rev Dr MA Barry was unanimously called to the Chair, welcomed by the retiring Moderator and commended to God in prayer.

The Right Rev Dr MA Barry addressed the House.

The sederunt came to a close at 8.40 pm, the Moderator pronouncing the Benediction.

__________________
SECOND  SESSION
Tuesday, 3rd June, 2014
9.30am
The Assembly convened, the Moderator leading in prayer.
The Report of the BUSINESS  BOARD (Reports pp 1-8) was submitted by the Rev Dr DJ Watts, together with the following Supplementary Report:
1.
The Presbytery of South Belfast has proposed that under The Code, Par 226, the Rev Robert J Greer be enrolled as minister-emeritus of Richview.  A resolution is appended.

2.
The Presbytery of North Belfast has proposed that under The Code, Par 226, the Rev John N Seawright be enrolled as minister-emeritus of Abbey, Monkstown.  A resolution is appended.

3.
The Business Board recognises there is business to be discussed at the Assembly in which some members may have personal and specific interest.  It asks that good practice be observed so that any member wishing to speak to a resolution which may affect them personally, or a close family member, should state that interest before speaking.  The Board also believes that the issue of members speaking and voting on matters where there may be some personal benefit needs to be considered in more detail.  It is suggested that the panel considering the impact of charity legislation may be an appropriate forum for such discussion.  A resolution is appended to test the mind of the Assembly.

The Church of Ireland General Synod (2014)

The Very Rev Dr Roy A Patton reports:
1.
The General Synod of the Church of Ireland met in Christ Church Cathedral in Dublin from 8-10 May 2014.  I was joined by Mrs Cherry Poynton, an elder in Blackrock Congregation.  We were graciously welcomed and enjoyed warm hospitality.
2.
In his Presidential address, the Most Rev Dr Richard Clarke, Archbishop of Armagh, focused on ‘Freely you have received, freely give’ speaking of the Church “as an organism that is characterised by its giving nature; its people who are characterised by being giving people”.

3.
Archbishop Clarke also stressed that ‘All life is a gift of God; it is never a commodity’. He said: “…one of the aspects of modern culture I most fear is that we have turned all human life into a commodity.  The very beginnings of life and the end of life on earth are a gift, never to be treated as anything less”.  The Archbishop questioned society’s priorities.  In particular, to poverty, food banks and in the funding for hospice provision.  He also encouraged people to consider fostering children in need, urging church members to consider being blood donors and to sign up as organ donors, “as an opportunity for giving to others” (FAB’s ‘Flesh and Blood programme).

4.
The Archbishop went on to say: “I make an appeal to a wider audience and ask those who have been entrusted with political leadership to tell us what future they are setting out for our children and grandchildren.  It surely cannot simply be ‘more of the same’ that we wish to offer to future generations?’
5.
The agenda for the Synod was full and, as is to be expected, it considered reports of the work of the various boards and committees, reporting on a wide variety of issues ranging from minimum pricing for alcohol, blood and organ donation and to education.

6.
The Synod called for a tax increase of about 33 per cent on off-licence sales of alcohol throughout this island as well as calling on the governors of the Church of Ireland College of Education to ensure that “the religious ethos and values of the Church of Ireland . . . are promoted and legally safeguarded”.  Discussions about the move to a new campus at St Patrick’s in Drumcondra, Dublin are on-going.  The Synod also was informed that, after several challenging years, the longer term outlook for Church finances is now more stable.  However, the Synod was strongly challenged to review its management of property and assets, disposing of some, where appropriate, to the glory of God and for the benefit of the whole church. 
7.
The Synod also received an Interim Report of the Committee on Human Sexuality in the Context of Christian Belief.
8.
History was made when the Synod agreed on the interchangeability of ministry with the Methodist Church in Ireland.  It means that, while both Churches remain distinct, interchangeability of their ministries can now take place.
9.
An ordained minister of either Church may now come under the discipline and oversight of the other when it comes to exercising ministry.  Equivalent legislation has already been approved by the Methodist Church in Ireland.  Both Churches also now agree that a Methodist president (who is elected and holds office for a year) is recognised as an ‘episcopal minister’, as are all previous holders of the office.  In future, Church of Ireland bishops will take part in the installation ceremony of a Methodist President, and vice versa for the installation of a Church of Ireland Bishop. 
10.
Following a vote, both the Archbishop of Armagh and the Methodist President spoke of the historic nature of the moment and the Synod gave a standing ovation.

11.
Next year the Synod meets in Armagh.  It was felt by many that meeting in Dublin was expensive and congested.  Hence, it was agreed that the Synod should meet in Armagh until a suitable venue becomes available.
The Church of Scotland General Assembly (2014)

The Right Rev Dr Rob Craig reports:

1.
I attended the Church of Scotland Assembly in the Assembly Buildings, Edinburgh, from 16th – 23rd May 2014, with my Chaplain Rev John Hanna, and Will Doran, my Clerk of Session from Kilfennan.  Accompanied by our wives, as a delegation we were warmly received and enjoyed typical Scottish hospitality throughout a busy week.  
2.
The week opened with favourable weather allowing all to enjoy a Royal Reception hosted by the Earl of Wessex and the Countess of Wessex in the Palace of Holyroodhouse, at which the royal couple received the Keys to the City, as the Queen’s representatives at the Assembly.
3.
His Grace was then received at the opening Session of the Assembly on the Saturday Morning, amid significant pomp and royal protocol. His address to the Assembly was very uplifting, reflecting as he did on the relationship between Church and Community (timely as the Assembly met in this year of the Scottish Referendum on Independence) and making several allusions to his own personal faith which inspired all there.
4.
The evening Session on Saturday allowed the outgoing Moderator, Rev Lorna Hood to reflect on a busy and challenging year as she travelled widely for the Kirk. Much was positive, though one experience on a visit to Skye did expose some of the theological strains that exist within the broad church that is the Kirk.
5.
Sunday dawned breezy but fair, and all ecumenical delegates, from the churches in the UK and Ireland and overseas guests from many churches around the globe joined with the congregation for the Assembly Procession and Service of Divine Worship in St Giles Cathedral. As humble Irish Presbyterians we found it a ‘high church’ experience, though in keeping with the High Kirk in Edinburgh. The life and vitality of the Kirk was truly on show in Princes St Gardens all through Sunday afternoon when representatives from all the Councils of the Kirk and many local congregations joined in ‘Heart and Soul’, a celebration of the work and witness of the church today.  All seemed in good heart and it left a good impression of much good work going on at congregational and local community level.
6.
The formal business week of the Assembly started on Monday and continued before largely packed houses.  We were impressed with the strong note of thanksgiving and praise led on occasions by a Precentor, and raised by hundreds of strong voices seeking to express the commitment to unity that the Moderator, the Rt Rev John Chalmers, had called for as they faced vexing questions together.
7.
The Ministries Council led the discussion on the state of the church and its ministry, reflecting on the projected shortfall of some 200 Minsters of the word and sacrament in the near future.  It was a sobering debate. 
8.
Yet on Tuesday the Council on Mission and Discipleship brought a report with a different tone, focussing on the positives with many creative ventures being encouraged, and the development of what the Council calls a ‘Fresh Expressions’ project being driven forward with the appointment of a former Irish Presbyterian Rev D J McCarthy as its Development Worker. 
9.
We were impressed with the use of Statistics for Mission which shows the Kirk is seeking to be realistic in knowing its community and its calling in the midst of that community. The World Mission Council report was a highlight of the week well delivered and warmly received, and richly interwoven with contributions from delegates from many Overseas situations.
10.
The formal session of the Assembly then adjourned to allow a wonderful and passionate debate, termed a respectful dialogue by the Moderator, on the question of Scottish Independence. No vote was taken as the church has chosen to be neutral in the matter, but the Kirk committed itself to continue to encourage the same kind of facilitated debate at local level in the run up to September 18th vote, and to help with the challenging onward journey whatever is decided on that day. 
11.
Which brought the Assembly to Wednesday, a real parson’s egg!  The Social Care Council report, in a short period of time, could hardly do justice to the remarkable and varied work done by the Kirk and its members in reaching out to the poor and marginalised in society.
12.
The greater part of the day’s business was take up with the two much anticipated reports of the Theological Forum and the Legal Questions Committee. They had been charged to look at the strength and validity of the ‘mixed economy’ compromise that had been brought before the 2013 Assembly with a clear end in view:
To affirm the Church’s historic and current doctrine and practice in relation to human sexuality; nonetheless permit those Kirk sessions who wish to depart from that doctrine and practice to do so 
13.
The debates were well-managed and well-mannered. But that did not hide the clear differences that exist within the Kirk on these matters. There was a lot of pain and deep emotion, hard questions and difficult choices. The commitment to ‘unity of the church’ won out over ‘uniformity of doctrine’ as the Kirk continues on the journey and trajectory it has chosen. 
14.
Thursday’s Council on Church and Society promised to be a bit quieter, though again questions about Scripture and Interpretation raised their head.  What it means to be ‘reformed and always in need of reformation’ is a large issue for our Mother church across the Irish Sea.
15.
The many evening receptions and functions ensured the convivial and warm atmosphere of Assembly continued as new and old friendships were made and refreshed. It was a special delight as Moderator to meet with exiles from this side of the water settled in the life of the Kirk.  Also, to bring PCI’s prayerful concerns to our sisters and brothers in the Church of Scotland at this time.

Additional Resolutions

2a.
That the Rev Robert J Greer be enrolled as minister-emeritus of Richview with immediate effect.

2b.
That the Rev John N Seawright be enrolled as minister-emeritus of Abbey, Monkstown, with immediate effect.

3a.
That the Panel considering the impact of charity legislation be asked to also consider the question of members speaking and voting on matters where there may be personal interest.

Moved by the Rev Dr DJ Watts, seconded by the Rev GE Best and agreed: 
1.
That the Report be received.

2.
That the recommended Order of Business be adopted.
3.
That the Rev Robert J Greer be enrolled as minister-emeritus of Richview with immediate effect.

4.
That the Rev John N Seawright be enrolled as minister-emeritus of Abbey, Monkstown, with immediate effect.

5.
That a grant of £19,000 be made from the Incidental Fund to the Arrangements Committee.
6.
That the Panel considering the impact of charity legislation be asked to also consider the question of members speaking and voting on matters where there may be personal interest.
The Overture anent Appendix 1 of the Code (Reports p 9) was submitted by the Rev Dr DJ Watts.
Moved by Rev Dr DJ Watts, seconded by the Rev TD Gribben and agreed:
1.
That the overture anent Appendix 1 of the Code be received and that, under Par 111 of the Code, it be made the rule of the Church.
The Report of the Presbyteries (Reports pp 10-16) was submitted by the Rev Dr DJ Watts.
Moved by the Rev Dr DJ Watts, seconded by the Rev TD Gribben, and agreed:

1.
That the Report be received.

The Report of the SPUD YOUTH ASSEMBLY (Reports pp 279-281) was submitted by Miss Helen Forsythe and Miss Ruth Spratt, together with the following Supplementary Report: 

Additional Resolution
1a.
That the General Assembly request congregations to nominate a SPUD representative, who will actively encourage youth participation in their local church and in the wider denomination.

Moved by the Rev Dr DJ Watts, seconded by the Rev TD Gribben and agreed:
1.
That the Report be received.
2.
That the General Assembly request congregations to nominate a SPUD representative, who will actively encourage youth participation in their local church and in the wider denomination.

RECEPTION  OF  CORRESPONDING  MEMBERS  &  DELEGATES 
Supplementary Report:
Delete: Rev Nigel Uden (United Reformed Church); John Yor Nyiker Deng (Presbyterian Church of South Sudan); Rev Dr Maqsood Kamil (Presbyterian Church of Pakistan); Rev Alfredo Abad (Iglesia Evangelica Espaniol).

The Corresponding Members were received from the Church of Scotland.  These were the Right Rev John Chalmers, the Rev Mary Ann Rennie and Mr Angus Hogg. 
The Moderator welcomed the Corresponding Members. The Rt Rev John Chalmers replied and conveyed greetings.

The Moderator welcomed Mr John Ellis of the United Reformed Church of the United Kingdom and the Rev Trefor Lewis of the Presbyterian Church of Wales.  Mr John Ellis replied and conveyed greetings.

The Moderator welcomed the Rt Rev John McDowell and the Rev Canon Ian Ellis, delegates from the Church of Ireland; Rev R Kenneth Lindsay and Mr David Twyble, delegates from the Methodist Church in Ireland; Mr Mervyn McCullagh  from the Irish Council of Churches; and Ms Eleanor Gaw of the Religious Society of Friends.  Mr Mervyn McCullagh replied and conveyed greetings.

The Moderator welcomed other delegates from: the Presbyterian Church USA:  Rev Doug Baker; the Presbyterian Church of South Sudan: the Rev Peter Gal Lual; the Reformed Church in Romania: Bishop Istvan Csury and Mr Janos Antal; and the Presbyterian Church of East Africa: the Rev David Gathanju. Bishop Istvan Csury replied, assisted by Mr Janos Antal as translator, and conveyed greetings.
The Assembly Appointments section of the Report of the GENERAL  BOARD (Reports pp 31-35), along with resolutions 1 – 4 (Reports p 62) was submitted by the Very Rev Dr Stafford Carson. 

Moved by the Very Rev Dr Stafford Carson, seconded by the Very Rev Dr RA Patton, and agreed:
1.
That the Report be received.

2.
That the General Assembly accept the retirement of the Rev Dr Donald J Watts from the position of Clerk of the General Assembly and General Secretary of the Presbyterian Church in Ireland with effect from 31 August 2014, and that he be thanked for his services.
The Very Rev Dr Godfrey Brown spoke with warm appreciation of the devoted service which Dr Watts had given to the General Assembly and the whole Church.

The Moderator also expressed the thanks of the Assembly to the outgoing Clerk and presented him with a token of appreciation from his many friends in the Church.

The Rev Dr Donald Watts replied and thanked the Assembly.
3.
That the Rev Trevor D Gribben be appointed Clerk of the General Assembly and General Secretary of the Presbyterian Church in Ireland with effect from 1 September 2014.
The Rev TD Gribben was duly informed by the Moderator of his election and, having signed the following documents, he was declared appointed.
SUBSCRIPTION in terms of the General Assembly’s Formula:

I believe the Westminster Confession of Faith, as described in the Code, Chapter I, paragraphs 12-14, to be founded on and agreeable to the Word of God, and as such I subscribe it as the Confession of my faith.

TREVOR D GRIBBEN

Attested by DONALD J WATTS

Clerk of Assembly

3rd June 2014
The DECLARATION:

I, Trevor D Gribben, having been chosen as Clerk of the General Assembly do hereby promise that I will faithfully discharge the duties of the office to which I have been appointed; and will carefully preserve and, when required by this Court, restore the records and other documents now intrusted to my care.

TREVOR D GRIBBEN

Attested  by DONALD J WATTS

Clerk of Assembly

3rd June 2014
The Moderator, on behalf of the Assembly, instructed that the Rev TD Gribben be made a member of the appropriate Courts of the Church.

The Rev TD Gribben thanked the Moderator and members of Assembly. 

4.
That the Rev T James Stothers be appointed Deputy Clerk of the General Assembly and Deputy General Secretary of the Presbyterian Church in Ireland.
The Rev TJ Stothers was duly informed by the Moderator of his election and, having signed the following documents, he was declared appointed.
SUBSCRIPTION in terms of the General Assembly’s Formula:

I believe the Westminster Confession of Faith, as described in the Code, Chapter I, paragraphs 12-14, to be founded on and agreeable to the Word of God, and as such I subscribe it as the Confession of my faith.

T JAMES STOTHERS
Attested by DONALD J WATTS

Clerk of Assembly

3rd June 2014
The DECLARATION:

I, T James Stothers, having been chosen as Deputy Clerk of the General Assembly do hereby promise that I will faithfully discharge the duties of the office to which I have been appointed; and will carefully preserve and, when required by this Court, restore the records and other documents now intrusted to my care.

T JAMES STOTHERS
Attested  by DONALD J WATTS

Clerk of Assembly

3rd June 2014
The Moderator, on behalf of the Assembly, instructed that the Rev TJ Stothers be made a member of the appropriate Courts of the Church.

The Rev TJ Stothers thanked the Moderator and members of Assembly.
The Moderator, leading in prayer, commended the Rev TD Gribben and the Rev TJ Stothers to the care and guidance of God.
The Report of PRESBYTERIAN  WOMEN  (Reports pp 166-170) was submitted by Miss Anna Morison and Mrs Caroline Hawthorne.

Moved by Mrs Margaret Grayson, seconded by Ms Jennifer McLernon, and agreed:

1.
That the Report be received.

Intermission

Members of Assembly were joined by others to participate in the Sacrament of the Lord’s Supper, conducted by the Moderator. During worship the Memorial Roll of Ministers deceased was submitted by the Very Rev Dr WD Patton, and the Assembly paid their customary tribute.
The sederunt came to a close at 13.27 pm the Moderator pronouncing the Benediction.

THIRD  SESSION

Tuesday, 3rd June, 2014
2.30pm
The Assembly again convened, the Moderator leading in prayer.

The Report of the BOARD  OF  YOUTH AND CHILDREN’S MINISTRY (Reports pp 190-202) was submitted by the Rev GJ Kennedy, supported by Miss Barbara McDade, together with the following Supplementary Report:
Additional Resolution (SPUD)

3a.
That the General Assembly encourage congregations to appoint an elder to oversee the pastoral care of young adults within their congregation who are finishing second or third level education; offering support and guidance during the key transitions to university or full time employment.

Moved by the Rev GJ Kennedy, seconded by the Rev AJ Thompson:
1.
That the Report be received.
Moved as an amendment by the Rev Dr WP Addley, seconded by the Rev FP Sellar and agreed:
1.
That the Report be received and that the Youth and Children’s Ministry Board, or successor body, examine the implications of the changes of wording in the Guide Promise with a view to offering further guidance to Kirk Sessions, if possible by December 2014. 
Moved by the Rev GJ Kennedy, seconded by the Rev AJ Thompson, and agreed:
2.
That a grant of £9,931 be paid from the Incidental Fund to Youth Link: NI.

3.
That the General Assembly approve the Youth and Children’s Project ‘Emmaus’ to support the work of the Bible Society in India and a youth project in Donegal town.
4.
That the General Assembly encourage congregations to appoint an elder to oversee the pastoral care of young adults within their congregation who are finishing second or third level education; offering support and guidance during the key transitions to university or full time employment.

5.
That the resignation of the Rev Jonathan Moxen as Convener of the Board of Youth and Children’s Ministry be accepted, that he be thanked for his services and that the Rev GJ Kennedy be appointed in his place.

6.
That the Research and Education Committee and the Convener, Ms Lynda Gould, be thanked for their service and discharged.

Intermission
The Report of the BOARD  OF  MISSION  IN  IRELAND  (Reports pp 124-153) was submitted by the Rev Christoph Ebbinghaus.
Moved by the Rev Christoph Ebbinghaus, seconded by the Rev DJ Bruce and agreed:

1.
That the Report be received

Business lapsed on Standing Orders (see page _____)

The Memorial of the Donabate Interim Kirk Session (Reports pp 158-159) was submitted by the Very Rev Dr TWJ Morrow.

Moved by the Very Rev Dr TWJ Morrow, seconded by Mrs Margaret McKenna and agreed:

That the Memorial be received and its prayer granted.

The Moderator led in prayer.

The Report of the UNION  COMMISSION (Reports pp 85-104), was submitted by the Rev WJ Henry, together with the additional supplementary report:
Amalgamations of the Congregation of Carlingford and the Congregation of Castlebellingham.

The Commission has had continued consultation with the Presbytery of Monaghan and brings to the General Assembly, by resolution, a proposal for the amalgamations of the Congregation of Carlingford with the Congregation of Dundalk and the Congregation of Castlebellingham, also with the Congregation of Dundalk.

Additional Resolutions:

4(a)
That the Congregation of Carlingford be amalgamated with the Congregation of Dundalk, under the name Dundalk on terms set by the Union Commission from 30th June 2014, or some other suitable date as agreed by the Presbytery of Monaghan.

4(b)
That the Congregation of Castlebellingham be amalgamated with the Congregation of Dundalk, under the name Dundalk on terms set by the Union Commission from 30th June 2014, or some other suitable date as agreed by the Presbytery of Monaghan.

Moved by the Rev WJ Henry, seconded by the Rev RJA Bell and agreed:

1.
That the Report be received.

2.
That the General Assembly, continuing to recognise that for historical reasons there are more Church buildings, Congregations and Charges than are required in the present circumstances and that the worship and mission of the Church are hindered by this, instruct the Union Commission to continue in consultation with Presbyteries and the Board of Mission in Ireland, actively to address this issue.

3.
That CMF be authorized to pay inadequate expenses grants towards expenses incurred by ministers, up to a limit of NI £6,650 or RI €10,000, within the terms of resolution 3, p 70 General Assembly Minutes, 1988.

4.
That updated guidance on (i) Notes regarding Ministerial Expenses during the illness of a minister, (ii) Sick Supply Fund Rules and (iii) Protracted Illness be noted.
5.
That the Congregation of Carlingford be amalgamated with the Congregation of Dundalk, under the name Dundalk on terms set by the Union Commission from 30th June 2014, or some other suitable date as agreed by the Presbytery of Monaghan.

6.
That the Congregation of Castlebellingham be amalgamated with the Congregation of Dundalk, under the name Dundalk on terms set by the Union Commission from 30th June 2014, or some other suitable date as agreed by the Presbytery of Monaghan.

The Overture anent Par 82(4) of the Code (Reports p 104) was submitted by the Rev WJ Henry.
Moved by the Rev WJ Henry, seconded by the Rev RJA Bell and agreed:
That the overture anent Par 82(4) of the Code, having lain on the books for one year, be enacted as the law of the Church.

The Overture anent Par 128(3) of the Code (Reports p 104) was submitted by the Rev WJ Henry.
Moved by the Rev WJ Henry, seconded by the Rev RJA Bell and agreed:
1.
That the overture anent Par 128(3) of the Code be received and placed on the books.

2.
That the overture anent Par 128(3) of the Code be made an Interim Act.

BOARD  OF  MISSION  IN  IRELAND  (Reports pp 124-153) – debate resumed at Resolution 2 (see page ____)
Moved by the Rev Christoph Ebbinghaus, seconded by the Rev DJ Bruce and agreed:

Strategy for Mission Committee

2.
That the General Assembly welcome the collaboration of representatives of the three Belfast Presbyteries, the Board of Mission in Ireland and the Union Commission in pursuing the remit of the Belfast Panel (Reports pages 127-133) and encourage the Panel to further progress its work as outlined.
3.
That the General Assembly direct the Mission Partnership Forum to review the purpose of and principles underlying the operation of the Alternating Ministry Scheme between the Presbyterian Church in Ireland and the Methodist Church in Ireland and bring proposals regarding the future of the Scheme to the General Assembly in 2015.

4.
That the General Assembly commend the Nightlight deputation programme to Congregations initially but not exclusively in the three Belfast Presbyteries, and encourages Congregations to keep before their members the opportunities for serving and developing their evangelistic gifts through participation on Nightlight teams.'

Research and Resources Committee

5.
That the Rev Chris Kennedy be thanked for his service as Convener of the Research and Resources Committee, and that the Rev Stephen Richmond be appointed in his place.

General

6.
That the General Assembly commend ReachOut magazine to all Congregations, and encourage its wide circulation as a stimulus to missional thinking and action.

7.
That the General Assembly encourage Congregations to set aside one Sunday in the year to celebrate our rich access to Scripture and, in this regard, commend the online resources of the Bible Societies in Ireland to ministers and Kirk Sessions.

Business lapsed on Standing Orders (see page _____)

The sederunt came to a close at 5.52pm, the Moderator pronouncing the Benediction.
